SCPNA Membership Meeting
May 20, 2015
East High Cafeteria

The meeting was called to order at 7:06 p.m
Attendance:  34 members; 1 guest; Bonita Lahey, President; C.J. Wera, Vice President; John Leahy, Treasurer; Terry Neyland, Secretary
Guests:  Lieutenant Matt Canino, Denver Police Department; Mark Tabor, Denver Parks & Recreation; Mike Lutz, Denver Department of Solid Waste Management

I. DPD report - Lieutenant Matt Canino (720-913-1049 or matt.canino@denvergov.org) of District 2, Sector 1, Precinct 213 (includes south city park) presented an update to the residents.  
a. Officer Canino brought a map of the precinct which highlighted crimes which have been committed in our area.  He explained some of the crimes which seemed serious, were not as random as they appeared, eg, the one sexual assault shown on the map was a case of an East High School student who fondled another student.  The Robberies shown on the map were: 1) a robbery by the “Scissorhands” bandit at the Conoco on Colorado Blvd., and 2) a robbery in which a resident who said he had posted a Craigslist ad offering to “donate” marijuana to interested parties, met someone through his ad, and that party robbed him of the marijuana. 
b. Gang violence initiative:  DPD has four cars patrolling this district to address gang violence, two patrol cars from the district and two from the gang unit.  These patrols run from 4 p.m. to 4 a.m. to reduce gang violence. 
As of May 18th, these patrols have yielded the following results: 
i. 53 felony arrest
ii. 127 misdemeanor arrests
iii. 396 gang contacts
iv. 401 street checks – in these cases an officer observes suspicious behavior, completes a contact card about the person w/description, activity, etc.  If a crime occurs in the area – DPD can check these contact cards to determine if the individual might be involved in the subsequent crime.
v. 19 vehicles recovered 
vi. 23 firearms recovered
vii. 292 non-gang contacts
c. Q&A from residents:
Q:  are those numbers high?  How do they compare to other time periods?
A:  DPD did not track these statistics last year.  The police started tracking this gang-related information informally on April 27th, and started officially tracking the data on May 1, 2015.
Q: What types of felonies have occurred?
A:  Burglary warrants, drugs, firearm violations; misdemeanor arrest have been for violations such as misdemeanor warrants, trespassing, etc. 
Officer Canino commented that the gang initiative appears to have had a positive impact because, in the area of the patrols, calls for other problems have decreased.  As an example of the positive impact, he recounted a shooting incident that occurred the night before the SPCNA meeting at the Swansea Recreational Center.  A gang called the “Cheeky 30’s” were at the Rec Center when a car full of “Oldies” drove through the parking lot. Members of the two gangs exchanged words. The Oldies left, but returned later and shot off several rounds into the park.  Fortunately, no one was hit.  
The difference between this occurrence and previous shootings was that the Cheeky 30 gang members cooperated with the police.  Someone from the Cheeky 30’s recognized one of the perpetrators who fired shots from the car.  DPD was able to take the shooters into custody, and one of the Cheeky 30’s went to the police station to identify the shooting suspect. 
Q:  A resident congratulated DPD for a successful drug bust that had been reported on the news as one of the biggest heroine seizures in the nation. 

II. Mark Tabor, Assistant Director for Planning, Design and Construction at Denver Parks & Recreation attended the meeting and took questions from the residents. He said that for the last eight years he has overseen the capital expenditures, and during that time the city has spent over $10 million in capital improvements in the park. 
Q:  What is the status of the Dustin Redd playground?  Will it be replaced, or merely maintained?
A:  The City manages a maintenance and a discretionary budget.  Funding for the Dustin Redd replacement falls into the discretionary budget.  The discretionary budget is approximately $3 to 4 million for all projects, including parks improvements.  A regional playground, such as City Park, costs approximately $1 million to replace (versus a 1/3 or ¼ of the costs to replace or build a smaller neighborhood playground).  Parks and recreation has submitted a request for discretionary funds to replace Dustin Redd, among other project requests, but that expenditure has not been approved.
Q:  Who approves or rejects the discretionary budget requests? 
A:  The City Planning Department completes a budget every year for Parks & Recreation.  Parks and recreation has submitted request for approximately $10 to 12 million of discretionary funds for projects across the city.  The department usually receives approximately $3 to 4 million of funds each budget year.  The Office of Finance does a final review of budgets and makes a recommendation to the City Council and Mayor for final approval.  The Dustin Redd playground replacement was on the list of projects submitted during this budget cycle.
Q:  East High RNO, CPFAN, and SCPNA all passed similar resolutions asking to replace the existing Dustin Redd playground.  The current footprint is approximately 0.8 acres.   Is the $1 mil the right funding level to tackle the type of playground (same size/ footprint) that the RNOs have contemplated?
A:  The costs of construction have increased over the last year, but $1 million should be a reasonable dollar amount to tackle this type of project.  The cost may be $1.1 or $1.2 million. 
Q: Does that request only come up once per year?  How can we raise the probability of this project being approved in the future?
A:  Work closely with our City Council representative to promote the project. 
Q:  How are the playgrounds prioritized?  Is a regional scale park playground higher priority than a neighborhood playground?
A:  A regional scale playground may have a higher priority, but hundreds of playgrounds in Denver are competing for funds.  
Q:  When Dustin Redd was first built, volunteers donated labor to the reduce cost of construction.  The original materials used were not long-lived because of the skillsets of the volunteers (e.g., used wood, not concrete or metals).  Is it possible to use volunteers to work on the design and portions of the new project work to reduce costs?  A volunteer/ participatory effort would be in the same spirit as the original playground
A:  The Department of Parks & Recreation Capital Projects group is open and willing to work with the community to try to keep the existing playground in good working order and to replace some of the elements that need to be replaced in order to keep it functioning as long as it reasonably can.  This would involve a modest investment from Parks & Recreation to renew elements as needed. 
City Park is an historic park, a fact which has been reinforced by neighborhood involvement and the reaction to the City Loop proposal.  The playground needs to maintain that historic character like the rest of the features of the park.  It may be possible to get grant funding from Great Outdoors Colorado, an organization which uses proceeds from the Colorado State Lottery to preserve and enhance the state’s parks, trails, and open spaces, to commission an update to the park’s master plan.  This effort could create design guidelines and help support the historic designation of the park.  This could frame the design of a unique and historic playground in the park. This type of initiative could help increase the priority of a Dustin Redd playground renovation and provide guidelines for playground design.  An example of a project like this is the Mestizo-Curtis Park, the oldest park in the Denver Parks & Recreation system.  The Trust for Public Land assisted with the design for this park. 
Q:  Maybe we could incorporate natural features, eg, boulders for kids to climb on or water features. 
A:  Great idea!  A naturescape type playground and the idea of “natureplay” is an active concept, which Parks & Recreation is applying to parks along the Platte River corridor.  That concept could be integrated as part of a planning process that involves the update of the park’s master plan, and includes input for residents and RNOs. 
Q:  The zoo has a 20-year construction plan to redo many of the buildings.  The plan residents received had no information about how high the buildings will be.  How high will the new buildings be?  And has an analysis been done on the impact the new construction will have on the park?  What will be done to mitigate a 20-year construction project for city park users?  
Q:  There has been quite a bit of debate about rezoning the zoo as an industrial zone, including the gasification plant involving burning elephant poop and paper from the Science & Nature Museum. Please talk about this. 
A:  Environmental health and the State Environmental Agencies performed an exhaustive analysis before allowing the permit for the zoo’s gasification plant.  Those organizations also require extensive monitoring of emissions, including atmospheric particles, noise, and smell, for the zoo to maintain permit. 
Q:  Will debris/ poop be brought to the plant through the park from other facilities in large trucks? 
A:  Transporting waste from other areas has never been part of the plan.  If parks has organic residue or materials that can be handled by the zoo – that would be the only supplemental material to be burned at the zoo gasification plant. 
Q:  What is the status of the DeBoer waterway?
A:  The waterway has had plumbing issues.  The Parks’ plan is to redo the waterway and waterfall to function as it originally did.  Parks & Recreation staff is hoping to have funding to restore the waterfall feature and the downstream channel next year.  The renovation plans include the lily pond as well. 

III. Year Round Daylight Savings Time in Colorado.  A resident presented a proposed ballot initiative to maintain daylight savings time year round in Colorado.  She passed a petition around asking any interested, supportive, registered voters in Colorado to sign it.

IV. City Park Resident Advisory Board - Albus Brooks, our City Council Representative, has created a city park advisory board.  Michelle Reichmuth, SCPNA’s representative to the advisory board introduced herself.  Michelle has been a resident of South City Park for 15 or 16 years.  She has two boys in middle and elementary school in the area.  She was born at Mercy Hospital, and her husband proposed to her at City Park.  
The City Park Advisory Group is made up of members from each RNO that touches City Park, including CPFAN, as liaisons to City Planning for issues involving City Park.  In addition to RNOs – the Zoo, the Science & Nature Museum, and the historic society that has been working on historic designation for City Park will participate in the advisory group.  Congress Park was not included because the RNO boundaries do not touch the park.
The group had its first meeting on May 19th.    
Michelle’s goal as a representative of SCPNA is to be unbiased, transparent, provide ample communication, and help set the direction for the issues impacting the park.  She said she is working to ensure the process will be fair, respectful, comfortable, and kind--so that all of the parties who are trying to provide input and support the parks can come together and openly share great ideas.  She asked for a proxy to attend meetings when she is not available.  
Bonita asked Kurt Cole if he is interested and available.  Bonita will also send out an email asking for other volunteers. 
Q:  The City created an advisory board for the Denver Botanic Gardens which had much more involvement of both RNOs and neighborhoods.  It seems that excluding RNOs that do not “touch” the park (such as Congress Park) is limiting.  
A:  Michelle said she raised this issue at the first meeting – Congress Park is significantly impacted by the park event parking, use of the park, etc.  And so many people use the park from other neighborhoods around the City.  The City had to set a boundary regarding advisory board members, but the group will host community meetings open to all city residents to present status updates, share communications, and solicit feedback.
 
V. Solid Waste Management.  Mike Lutz, a manager with the City’s Department of Solid Waste Management provided an update on the process of converting the recycling program from individual manual collection to cart based recycling.  This effort will start in central Denver in August and effect approximately 6800 homes.  The City will remove approximately 2000 dumpsters as part of this project.  The initiative has not started in South City Park yet.  The results of replacing the individual recycling bins with larger carts in other parts of the city has resulted in cleaner alleys.  South City Park is scheduled for next year.
  
VI. Methadone clinic update.
Bonita Lahey gave an update on the methadone clinic which has opened on the south side of Colfax Avenue near the light at Fillmore Street.  A group of RNOs and residents (including SCPNA, Congress Park, and CHUN) is drafting a good neighbor agreement to put in place with the methadone clinic.  The license was issued by the Colorado state health department.  Bonita said that a history of heroin addiction is protected as a disability under the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), and the City zoning department cannot restrict access to treatment.  The City is hoping to institute a restriction requiring a minimum distance between clinics and schools, but the license for this facility has already been issued and is not likely to be rescinded based on these efforts.  
The company that opened this clinic is a for-profit California company.  
Kathleen Sullivan, a South City Park resident, has volunteered to serve as SCPNA’s volunteer attorney to negotiate the good neighbor agreement with the clinic. The key issue the RNOs intend to address in the good neighbor agreement is security.  The RNOs will ask the clinic to provide 24x7 video surveillance, to hire security guards (especially during hours when East High School is in session), and to coordinate efforts with the police.  At a public meeting concerning the methadone clinic, representatives from the Denver Police Department stated that when a methadone clinic is opened, heroin dealers begin frequenting the area to sell their wares.

VII. Central Denver Recreation Center Update.  Trent Thompson, one of two stakeholders representing SCPNA in community meetings regarding the Rec Center, gave an update on the new Rec Center planned for the corner of Colfax and Josephine.  
A public meeting was held on May 10th with information about the Rec Center plans. Construction:  The cleanup of the SunMart site, which was demolished for construction of the Rec Center, is ongoing and on schedule.  Construction of the Rec Center is slated to start August 2015, with an opening date in the first quarter of 2017.  
a. Dog Park:  The dog park, currently located on Josephine will close in September of 2015.  The Rec Center design includes a small dog park/play yard which is approximately one quarter the size of the current dog park. 
b. Public Art:  The funding of the rec center requires that 1% of the budget must be allocated for public art.  The City has received 239 art proposals.  The City currently has a committee considering a short list of 5 public art proposals. 
c. Building Structure & Perimeter – The original plans for the rec center was for a 2-story building which covered the majority of the area of the land.  The City has changed this to a 4-story building with a smaller footprint, and has decided against early proposals to include housing on the property.  The 4-story building allows for more parking, a small dog park, and possibly some retail space.  A variance has been approved for the position of the building (which does not conform to Mainstreet zoning), and for expanded parking. The exterior of the building will have ping pong and a rock wall which will transition from the outside to the inside of the building.  The City will remove a turn lane on Josephine and add a bus stop at the Colfax/Josephine intersection.  The turning lane on Josephine will be converted into additional parking.  The City is also adding pedestrian ramps on three corners of the Josephine/Colfax intersection and expanding the cross walks to 15’ wide to accommodate additional pedestrian traffic. 
d. Building Interior – The mainfloor will include childcare and flex space.  The downstairs will have locker rooms and pools, including a competitive and leisure pool.   The competitive pool may be used by East High School for a swim team. Despite being downstairs, the pools will have natural lighting.  Upstairs will have basketball courts, a gym, fitness studio, and access to the external climbing wall.  A 12-lap per mile walking track will be located above the second floor.  The rooftop will consist of an event space with a patio and kitchen, and an activity zone with turf.  
e. These features may change based on budget constraints.  The current budget does not include the elevated walking track, climbing wall, and rooftop event space.  These features are modular, and could be implemented if the contingency fund is not used for other construction needs.  An additional source of funding could be for the City to sell retail space.  
f. The design is complete for the core features, including the competitive and warm water leisure pools, a large gym, a weight lifting/ cardio space, a personal training area, a group exercise room, a fitness studio, a multipurpose community meeting room, a flexible classroom space, and a childcare area. 
g. Naming Eligibility - The City has solicited proposals for naming this facility.  The proposals or petitions must have at least 500 signatures and include a rationale for the name.  The proposal and naming process will be completed from mid-May to mid-August, at which time the Advisory Board will select a name.  The details are at the City website link below.
Q&A
Q: Has the City included plans for additional bicycle traffic and bike paths to the Rec Center?  Will there be a path between Detroit and Esplanade through the East High School Property for bikes? Is the City coordinating with Denver Moves (also part of City government) to plan bike paths to the Rec Center?
A:  Trent said these are good recommendations, and he will bring this up at the next meeting.  He hasn’t yet seen a map showing a design of the area outside of the Rec Center property. 
Q:  What is the square footage? Costs? Etc.?
A:  The website with more specific data is:  
www.denvergov.org/DenverParksandRecreation/Planning/CentralDenverRecreationCenter/tabid/445255/Default.aspx.

VI.	Zoning Committee:  Mary Ceynowa, interim chair of the zoning committee provided an update to the membership.  The zoning committee has been staffed by volunteers and has begun meeting regularly.  The committee’s task is to receive zoning/ liquor license applications, review and assess them, make a recommendation to the membership (including the pros and cons), and then let the membership vote regarding whether SCPNA will support or oppose approval of the application.  It has been hard to respond to the zoning applications that come up in between SCPNA meetings.  The zoning committee would like to be able to use email to provide information and to vote on applications.  Mary also solicited more members to join the committee.  She said the committee needs more parents with children represented on the committee.  
VI.	Bylaws update – Terry Neyland, the committee chair for the ad hoc bylaws committee presented the results of a survey of all of the membership regarding bylaws changes.  The survey asked about specific issues to gauge members’ support, and also asked members to suggest additional concerns or changes.  The survey results will be posted on the SCPNA website (scpna.org).  SCPNA will call a special meeting in June to present the information in more detail and garner more feedback from the membership.  The bylaws committee will prepare amendments to the bylaws and present them at the July membership meeting for a vote.  
Q:  Can we call more than one special meeting at different times to enable those who cannot attend Wednesday night meetings an opportunity to be part of the process?
A:  SCPNA President Bonita Lahey will call two special meetings on different days of the week to give all residents an opportunity to participate in the discussion about the bylaws changes.  The meetings will be publicized on the website, via the email newsletter, and on Facebook. 

VIII. Membership – C.J. Wera, the membership committee chair discussed upcoming changes to the current PayPal accounts and email list.  He said the membership committee “will have to break everything in order to fix it.”  He asked for members to re-sign up on MailChimp (the email distribution list) and input their physical addresses.  The RNO bylaws require that we have physical addresses for all members, but we are missing many of them.  C.J. also said that recurring payments set up in PayPal for the remainder of the year will be cancelled in order to avoid duplicate charges to members.  He will email those members who affected with more information.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:36 p.m.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Next Meetings:
SCPNA will hold two special meetings to present and discuss proposed bylaws changes on Wednesday, June 17th from 7 to 8:30 p.m. and Saturday, June 20th from 10:30 a.m. to noon in the downstairs meeting room at Hooked on Colfax, 3213 East Colfax Avenue.

The next regular member meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 15, from 7 to 8:30 p.m. at the East High School Cafeteria.
